Mid-Columbia Economic Development District

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE MEETING

WEDNESDAY, March 2, 2016
4:00 p.m.
MCEDD Office and Teleconference

ATTENDANCE:
In Person:  Ken Bailey, Bill Schmitt, Eric Proffitt, and Rod Runyon
Teleconference: Jan Brending, Bob Hamlin and Bob Benton
Staff:  Sherry Wickert, Sherry Bohn, Carrie Pipinich and Amanda Hoey 
CALL TO ORDER:  

Jan Brending called the meeting to order at 4:00 p.m.  Introductions took place.  A quorum was present.
EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE MINUTES:
Bob Hamlin moved to approve the January 6, 2016 Executive Committee meeting minutes as presented. Ken Bailey seconded the motion.  Motion carried unanimously.
FINANCE REPORT:
Sherry Wickert presented the January 2016 financial reports.   She noted that the total cash accounts, while excluding the Housing RLF, are down from the prior year.  She noted that the reduction in cash is due to new loans made and is now included as part of the Loans Receivable balances.  

Sherry reported that January’s Operations Budget vs. Actual includes the supplemental budget figures and that it also includes variances in both Revenue and Expenses.  She reported that the Revenue for categories that include Federal, State, and Contract Reimbursement are below budget due to the billings associated with contracts.  She also noted that even with the supplemental adjustment to loan interest, loan fund revenue continues to be under budget. Sherry reported that the largest difference is the category of Processing Fees.  This category was not adjusted due to the anticipation of new loans to be made that will “catch up” with the annualized allocation.  Sherry reported that the expenses for the loan fund program also continue to be below budget, making the overall impact much less than expected.  She noted that Expense categories that are under budget due to the timing of expenses include Travel, Supplies, and Professional Services for contractual expenses.  Sherry noted that Expenses for Other Materials and Supplies are higher than budget partly due to FY17 expenses included, but also for expenses for dues that were not budgeted.   

BUDGET COMMITTEE:
Amanda Hoey reported that all three board position on the MCEDD Budget Committee transition this year due to Jeff Helfrich, Barbara Briggs and Jim Kacena no longer serving on the MCEDD board.  She reported that the following three MCEDD board members are interested in serving on the budget committee:
· Dana Peck (WA Chambers representative)
· Eric Proffitt (Workforce representative)
· Nick Hogan (Cities of Skamania County representative)
Amanda also noted that these three would maintain the balance between Oregon and Washington members on the committee.
Amanda reported that one at-large position expires.  She noted that this is the position currently held by Sam Bauer and that he is interested in being reappointed. Amanda reported that David Roth also expressed interest in serving on the budget committee. Their applications were provided to the Committee. 
Amanda requested the Executive Committee discuss the expiring positions for the MCEDD board representatives and to recommend a candidate for the at-large position 

Discussion:  Ken Bailey stated that he felt both candidates were well qualified, but with three new MCEDD board members coming on the budget committee he thought that Sam Bauer would offer some continuity to the process. 
Ken Bailey moved to recommend to the MCEDD Board appointment of the following to the budget committee: Dana Peck - term expiring February 2017, Eric Proffitt - term expiring February 2018, Nick Hogan - term expiring February 2019 and Sam Bauer- term expiring February 2019.    Rod Runyon seconded the motion.  Motion passed with one abstention – Eric Proffitt.
Discussion:  Rod Runyon asked if there was an opportunity for David Roth to serve MCEDD in some other volunteer capacity.  Amanda stated that she will contact David and discuss opportunities.
LOCAL DUES: 

Amanda explained that annually the MCEDD Board must vote on assessment of dues for the next fiscal year.  Amanda explained that local dues are used to leverage additional funding for the district and are currently used as part of the match that have allowed MCEDD to obtain EDA planning grants and Mobility Management grants.

Amanda explained the history of the assessment amounts.  She explained the current dues schedule and requested the Executive Committee discuss and make a recommendation to the MCEDD Board for FY17.
Discussion:  Ken Bailey asked if the local dues were covering the matching funds needed. He stated that if not, the MCEDD board needed to start the process to change that.  Amanda explained that the dues did not completely cover the need for matching funds.  Rod Runyon stated that he liked the process in place to review this issue annually.  Ken Bailey stated that he supported no increase this year, but would like to strongly consider the possibility of increasing the local dues next year in order to better cover the need for matching funds and maintaining services.  Eric Proffitt stated that the next biennium state budget will be hard hit so he would consider potential changes this year.  Jan Brending stated that she felt she did not have enough information to make a recommendation to change dues this year.  Ken Bailey restated  an increase proposal should be considered next year.  Bob Hamlin stated that he agreed with Ken Bailey and that it would give the Committee, Board and staff an opportunity to let everyone know that it might be increased next year. 

Rod Runyon moved to keep the local dues assessment at the same rate, to notify all entities that MCEDD may be looking at an increase next year and that the Executive Committee will review this issue earlier next year.  Eric Proffitt seconded the motion.  Motion carried unanimously.
BROADBAND UPDATE: 

Carrie Pipinich presented an overview of the funding and current activities associated with MCEDD’s continued commitment to engaging in activities that advance broadband connectivity in the region.   Carrie noted that in 2015 the Broadband Opportunity Council was formed as a place where federal agencies would come together to discuss broadband in the United States.  She noted that much of the easy work has been done and that the work that remains is reaching those communities where geography and economics work against deployment and reaching individuals who do not yet have the same opportunities to use broadband to meet personal and professional goals.  Carrie noted that there are still significant gaps in broadband service in the Mid-Columbia region.  These areas are MCEDD’s more rural locations and will likely require public participation through grant funds or other creative ways to support extending infrastructure, as the private business case is challenging to make. She also noted that broadband continues to be of critical importance to the economic vitality and competitiveness of the MCEDD region. Carried stated that consistent service delivery from MCEDD, continuation of proactive broadband planning efforts and coordinating ongoing conversations related to broadband opportunities and issues is central to MCEDD’s work. She noted that these regional coordination efforts require planned investment as they are more difficult to fund than some of the more specific, tangible projects that fit easily into a grant writing mold.
Amanda requested input from the Executive Committee on direction as MCEDD works through the sustainable funding model and core activities of its broadband strategy.  She noted that staff recommends continuation of the following activities:

· Continue convening semi-annual Gorge Broadband Consortium meetings as a forum for ongoing conversation. Utilize these meetings and network to continue conversations related to Connect America Fund investment.

· Continue to be a resource related to improving community access. Support projects where funding is available to continue engagement. 
A) Continue to host the Oregon Connections Telecommunications conference, as long as they are willing to return to the MCEDD region as we contract for services to act as local host. 
B) Continue to engage in County economic development activities driven by contracts with those entities, such as in Wasco County.

· Maintain Gorgebroadband.org. Hosting is provided by in-kind sponsorship through Gorge.Net.

· Host Webworks Anywhere! Forums only if grant funding or adequate sponsorship is available to support the forums.
Discussion:  Jan Brending expressed her support.  Rod Runyon asked about the Google grant and if it was renewable.  Amanda explained that it was a difficult fit the first time and MCEDD staff has not had an opportunity to sit down with Google staff to discuss future options yet.  Rod Runyon asked if any of the involved communities had been asked to participate financially and suggested that they should be. Amanda stated that she liked the voluntary aspect.  Ken Bailey stated that he supported the priorities as presented.

There was consensus from the Executive Committee to move forward as recommended by staff on priority activities and with option 1 in the memo.
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR REPORT:
Amanda Hoey reviewed highlights from the Director’s report, including the following:
· Closed loans with Baseline Brewing and A/R Market.
· The Loan Administration Board approved a $30,000 loan for Seckora Consulting, LLC and $20,000 to the Little Huckleberry Food Truck.
· The Oregon Investment Board approved a $258,000 loan to Beachwood Eatery, LLC dba 9th Street Sugar Bowl.
· Through MCEDD’s National Association, Amanda stated that MCEDD is monitoring the progress of a recently introduced House Bill that includes EDA Revolving Loan Fund Reforms. She noted that the bipartisan bill, Public Buildings Reform and Savings Act of 2016 (H.R. 4487), includes language that authorizes the EDA to release the federal government’s interest in connection with a grant not less than seven years after final disbursement of the grant.  Currently, grant recipients such as MCEDD are required to comply with extensive federal reporting and audit requirements forever. H.R. 4487 was referred to the House Transportation and Infrastructure Committee and the House Financial Services Committee for further consideration.  
· On February 24, 2016 MCEDD was pleased to host all of the State Directors for the US Department of Agriculture from across the nation as well as DC staff, including the Undersecretary. We were honored to have been selected for the visit, which was part of their “Finishing Strong” conference in Portland.  Amanda thanked Board Chair Jan Brending for joining us on the final stop and Board member Robb Kimmes who provided the space at Skyline Hospital.
· The next Connect Mid-Columbia meeting is scheduled for March 10, 2016 at 9 am at the CGCC Lecture Hall in The Dalles.
· The Dark Sky Campaign application was submitted to Google and approved for funding.

· Amanda reported that MCEDD is analyzing its role with the Pacific Northwest Manufacturing Partnership for ways to make it more effective. Amanda requested the Executive Committee discuss appointing a representative from a MCEDD member organization to represent MCEDD and to interface and report back. She suggested previous board member Anne Mendenbach from the Port of Hood River.  
Discussion:  Ken Bailey asked if it would still be a MCEDD position.  Amanda explained that it would.  Jan Brending stated she supported making that recommendation to the MCEDD Board. There was Executive Committee consensus to recommend the appointment of Ann Mendenbach, to represent MCEDD at the Pacific Northwest Manufacturing Partnership. The item will be placed on the March MCEDD board meeting consent agenda.
· Amanda noted that she participated in a site visit with Nancy Straw from the Ford Family Foundation with Gorge Owned. She noted that the discussion included opportunities for enhancing investment in our region, options related to our revolving loan funds and the critical support of the SBDC network.
· Amanda reported that Jessica Metta and Jacque Schei are working on planning for the upcoming April 30 Wind Challenge. Amanda reported that the day prior is our STEM career day which is full with approximately 880 students. Amanda also noted that three local Oregon high school level robotic teams advanced (one from Hood River and two from The Dalles).
· The IGA with the City of Antelope is now signed. MCEDD is supporting them with grant administration and labor standards management for their CDBG funded water project.
· Carrie Pipinich submitted the biennium Specialty Crop Block Grant concept proposal to further grow the Gorge Cidermasters. Amanda requested Executive Committee approval to accept the contract, if awarded.

Eric Proffitt motioned to accept a Specialty Crop Block Grant contract, if awarded.  Ken Bailey seconded the motion. Motion carried unanimously.
Bob Hamlin left the meeting at 4:56 p.m. 
· Amanda reported that MCEDD has received three proposals for removing the sink in our bathroom and installing one which is ADA compliant. The least cost bid is Ridgeline Plumbing. 

Discussion:  Eric Proffitt asked about the difference between the bids.  Amanda explained the three quotes.  Executive Committee consensus was to move forward with the project as it is mandatory, and with Ridgeline Plumbing as the least cost bid.
· Amanda noted that in February she attended the CIS conference, gathering information on changes in MCEDD’s benefits and the impacts to MCEDD’s budget.
· Steve Lawrence has stepped down from the MCEDD Board with a recent appointment to another board. We are working on a Cities of Wasco County replacement.

· All local dues are paid from all participating entities.
ADJOURN:  Meeting adjourned at 5:01 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,
Sherry Bohn, Office Administrator 
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